Woodland Greens Homes Association

P.O. Box 592  ~   Springboro, OH   45066

www.woodlandgreens.com
March 22, 2010 Annual Membership Meeting

Call to Order:  7:05 pm.

Proof of Notice:  Notice mailed to all homeowners of record 03/01/10... 

Attendance:  Mike Mills, Board of Directors President; John Parks, Director; Deedra Wetherholt, Director, 
Sue Starner, Administrator; Homeowners as per sign-in sheet (attached). NOTE:   No Quorum.
Introduction:  Mike Mills introduced himself, and the other two directors – John Parks and Deedra Wetherholt.  He also mentioned that monthly Board meetings are usually held on the 1st Tuesday of each month at 7pm, in the upstairs area of Dorothy Lane Market in Springboro. 

Financial Reports: Financial reports were presented and reviewed by John Parks, the Association Treasurer. He also explained that the Board has a fiduciary duty to collect dues from all homeowners and must treat everyone the same.  If someone is having difficulty paying their yearly dues, they should contact the Board to negotiate a payment plan.  The wording on the bottom of the 2010 invoice was sent to everyone at the advice of the attorney the association consults.  As of today 92% of homeowners have paid their dues; there are 19 unpaid, which the Board will continue to pursue.  The updated bylaws provide the Board with the ability to place a lien on someone’s house for nonpayment of dues and fees.  John mentioned that there are and have been several homes that have gone into foreclosure.
Neighborhood Updates:  Deedra mentioned that updates (minutes, etc.) are posted on the website.
   Bylaws Enforcement – The Board continues to enforce the bylaws. In order to bring homeowners properties into compliance with the Bylaws and Covenants & Restrictions, a formal complaint needs to be received.  This is then verified by the directors and action is taken, if necessary.  The Board of Directors does not police the neighborhood for violations but depends upon neighbors to bring situations to their attention.  
   Architectural Standards – Deedra noted that these are in place to protect the neighborhood.  Improvement Applications are required and are reviewed for approval or denial.  More volunteers are welcome.  Fence requirements were briefly discussed.

   Landscaping – This past year the Directors put the maintenance contract out for bid to be sure prices the association is charged are competitive.  The resulting 3-year contract is with the same company we had been using – Brickman (formerly GroundMasters).  The contract is more itemized for clarity and includes a 30-day-out clause.  We received a 3% discount for paying early in a lump sum. There is new landscaping around the development signs.  Trees were lost to Hurricane Ike.  In 2010, the area between Tanglewood and Innsbrook will be concentrated on as it suffered the bulk of the loss.  EnvisionWorks (our consultant) will be making recommendations for 2010 and provide a list of appropriate trees, shrubs, and plants.
   Dogs – The directors reminded the audience that dogs need to be on leash or contained in their yards (by electric or regular fence, or tether).  Please clean-up after your pets when walking through the neighborhood.
   Lighting – Post lights in front yards need to be properly lit.  Many are completely out.  This is our only means of lighting in the neighborhood.

   Social Committee – This committee has not been active as no one has volunteered.  If you are interested in planning or helping with neighborhood events, please contact the board.

Question/Answer Session:

   Kurt Schnabel mentioned that prepaying the landscaping contractor may be an issue if the contractor were to go out of business and suggested in the future that we negotiate 2 payments or more so as not to be at risk, still requesting a discount for doing so.  Mike responded that Brickman is a large outfit and are also doing Settlers Walk and Lexis Nexis, as well as other larger accounts.  John stated that he looked at their Dun & Bradstreet Report and saw nothing that would indicate risk.  The Board will look into a payment plan with discount for ensuing years, as per Mr. Schnabel’s suggestion.
   A resident of Innsbrook Lane mentioned the issue of neighbor’s not picking up after their dogs, indicating that there is still filth in his yard even after ‘pick-up’.  He also stated dogs should be kept off flowers and go in their own yards.  John suggests the resident discuss this with offending neighbors.
   Kurt Schnabel indicated that deed restrictions etc. are on the website.  There is a home on Tanglewood Drive with 2 large trucks on the street.  Can anything be done?  Deedra stated that we can contact the township or city to look into it (depending where the offense occurs).  The deed restrictions do not cover public streets.  Mike suggested that if there is a safety or line-of-sight issue, the police be contacted.  If it is a rental situation, the homeowner could be contacted to deal with the tenant.  Deedra reiterated that if it is parked on a public street there may not be much the homes association can do.

   A question was brought up regarding fences – should they be approved through the township/city and the homes association?  Yes.

   A question was brought up regarding landscaping additions to the boulevard berm and if residents living on the boulevard can have input.  Input is encouraged.  This particular resident stated that they would like the landscaping to create a buffer from Lytle Five Point Road.  This was noted by the Directors and they encourage residents to attend Board meetings.  John mentioned that the Board has asked EnvisionWorks to come up with plans that span several years.  We are looking to replace 15-20 dead trees.  The boulevard resident again mentioned screening from the road and also as a noise barrier, indicating that lower limbs of trees had been cut off at some point – which aggravated the problem.  The Board indicated they would instruct Brickman (the landscaping contractor) that the desire is for screening and to stop trimming landscaping so severely.
   The issue of vehicles left in driveways for extended periods was raised.  Mike said that if a vehicle can’t run or is unlicensed it can be called ‘junk’ and would fall under one of the deed restrictions.  Deedra mentioned that the Board can send a friendly letter regarding the concerns if a formal complaint is received.

   A resident questioned whether we can turn over the boulevard green space (berm) to Warren County.  Mike said that through several meetings with the County and Township, we have been told that if they were to maintain the strip, they would bush hog it and only maintain it as they would along the side of a highway.

   More discussion ensued regarding landscaping of the boulevard area:  getting a list of appropriate drought-tolerant plants and being pro-active in plant replacements.
   A resident asked about contacting the electric company to bury lines.  John thinks they would assess all the homeowners a fee in order to do so.

   Another resident mentioned that the intersection of Innsbrook Lane and Lytle Five Points is getting dangerous and if anything can be done.  Speed needs to be enforced.  That would be an issue for police.

Rezoning Request Issue:
   There is a rezoning request on property near the corner of Lytle Five Points and State Route 741.  The Board has approached the City of Springboro requesting denial of this request.  The current proposal for rezoning includes a daycare and a bank.  The property is now zoned for office/residential use (patio homes, professional offices).  The rezoning request is for PUD/Business (which would allow daycare and bank with drive-thru).  The developer would like to install their own road, not tie into existing roads.  This would dump even more traffic on Lytle Five Points. The city is considering plans if a 40 foot buffer (as opposed to 10 foot buffer) is included.  The buffer would be between what is developed and Woodland Greens residents who abut the property.  Options for neighbors who oppose this are:  Attend Planning and City Council Meetings.  Mike mentioned that the board has spoken with Settlers Walk representatives regarding traffic concerns among other issues.  A resident asked if a traffic analysis had been done.  Mike said yes, but the developer had the study done to their benefit.  The city may require another study.  It seems that the city is not in favor of the developer but it is hard to determine which way they are leaning regarding the property as a whole.  Several residents voiced their concerns regarding the ‘business creep’ from 741 heading down Lytle Five Points; whether the property in question will be clear-cut, graded, then left vacant; if there is a legal means to prevent the rezoning, getting Settlers Walk (and their 1200 city homes) involved as a voice against the rezoning.  Mike urged residents to contact the City Council and mentioned the next Planning Committee Meeting as being on Wednesday, April 7 at 7pm.  The City is waiting for another plan from the developer.  A resident stated that Office/Residential zoning is usually what is used between residential and PUD B zoning areas.  This tract should remain O/R, as per the rest of the City of Springboro.  The rest of the city has O/R or natural buffers between residential and PUD.  The developer has never answered all the questions the city has asked them to address.  As of 2 weeks ago, 2 council members indicated they were not in favor of the rezoning request.  Rezoning this area would change the look of Lytle Five Points Road.  Mike mentioned he had called Clearcreek Township to see if they could offer any support.  While they understand our issues, they offered no official support.

Airport Issue:  Mike spoke of some meetings that occurred with Settlers Walk Committee representatives regarding the increase in air traffic at the Wright Brothers Airport.  Many Settlers Walk residents are concerned about the increase in air traffic and the ensuing noise and safety issues. They asked for the support of Woodland Greens and the Board agreed. Mike mentioned there are also about 150 acres adjacent to the airport that may get developed.  At this point discussions have just begun and Settlers Walk is taking a co-operative approach with the airport to air concerns, have discussion, investigate remedies and proceed.

Election for Board Position:  Mike Mills’ position on the Board is open.  Having received no nominees to this point, Mike asked if there were any candidates from the floor.  None.  Mike said he is willing to serve another 3-year term in order to continue working on the zoning and airport issues.  For continuity, he’d be happy to stay on.  By a show of hands, Mike was re-elected.

Closing remarks:  A resident thanked the Board for addressing issues and getting the Bylaws changed to provide effective tools for enforcement.  Regarding the documents of the association (Bylaws, Covenants & Restrictions), upon a change of ownership of a property, the hard-copy documents should be left with the new owners.  Real Estate agents are required to disclose that there is a homeowners association.  Our documents are on our website for anyone to review.

Adjournment:  8:35 pm 
Minutes Approved:  ​​​​​​​​​
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